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Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ!


The Congregation for the Evangelization of Peoples is very pleased to join with you today for the joyful celebration of the One Hundredth  Anniversary of the presence of the Catholic Faith in this part of Uganda. On behalf of all members of the Congregation in Rome, I am happy to convey our profound gratitude to God for the many blessing you have received in the past century. 


In rendering thanks to God, it is important to recall the countless faith-filled people who have worked in so many ways to advance the Catholic Faith to where it is in Uganda today.  To mention them each by name would take a long time, but through each one of you here, I can see the work of your predecessors - be they Bishops, Clergy, Religious or Lay Faithful - who spent their lives to spread the Catholic Faith in this region of the world.  We owe a particular debt of gratitude to the Comboni Missionaries, who, in the early months of 1912, under the pastoral care of Bishop Daniel Comboni, and a group of confreres led by Fr. Geyer, left everything behind, bringing the Gospel to the people here in response to the call of Jesus Christ: “Go, therefore, and make disciples of all nations….teaching them to observe all that I have commanded you.” (Mt. 28:19-20).
 
My brothers and sisters, the flourishing of the Church today is an eloquent tribute to the self-sacrifice offered by these Missionaries, and a credit to the tremendous willingness of the local people, who welcomed them and embraced the Faith.  These new converts, and those who followed after them, gave of themselves by preparing the way for the missionaries, accompanying them to parts unknown, translating and interpreting the message of Jesus, instructing other people in the Faith, and leading them in the worship of God: a legacy that should not be forgotten.  Among the lay Faithful, the catechists, who were often close co-workers of the Missionaries, deserve special recognition and praise.  Their contribution to the Evangelization in those early years is well known. 

During this time of celebration, we fondly remember the tremendous and exemplary witness to Jesus given by St. Daudi Okello and St. Jildo Irwa and their friends. Their dedication and fidelity to the proclamation of the Gospel was crowned with the grace of martyrdom, recalling the ancient truth that  “the blood of martyrs is the seed of Christians” (Tertullian, Apologeticum, 50,13; PL 1,603). The arrival of the Gospel of Christ Jesus in Northern Uganda could never have been so successfully had it not been for the generous and selfless  work of these catechists.  What a joy to be with you, dear brothers and sisters,  and to glorify the Lord for having accomplished through them the great work of announcing the “Good News” of salvation in Christ. Let us echo the words of our Holy Mother, Mary, saying, “The Mighty One has done great things for me, and holy is his name” (Lk. 1:49).

In the solemn celebration of the opening of the Thirteenth Ordinary General Assembly of the Synod of the Bishops this year, which focused on the theme of  “The New Evangelization for the Transmission of the Christian Faith”, Pope Benedict XVI reminded the Fathers of the Synod of the universal call to holiness, which was one of the most important articulations developed by the Second Vatican Council, and which applied directly to evangelization.  Each person’s call to sanctity, in itself, is the concern of all Christians (Lumen Gentium, 39-42), and the best way to the New Evangelization is to allow ourselves to be reconciled with God and with one other. (cf. 2 Cor 5:20)  The Holy Father noted in conclusion that we cannot speak about the New Evangelization without a sincere desire for conversion. (cf. Homily of October 7, 2012)   The Synod Fathers, at the same time, insisted on the need for personal, communal, and pastoral conversion. The Saints Daudi, Jildo, and all the others not only remind us of this universal call to holiness – that each human person is made to become a saint - but  they also provide us with compelling examples of the wide variety and different forms in which this vocation can be realized.


The Holy Father highlighted three pastoral themes during the concluding Mass, which had emerged over the course of the Synod Assembly.  One theme pertained to the Sacraments of Christian Initiation: “It has been reaffirmed that appropriate catechesis must accompany preparation for Baptism, Confirmation and Eucharist. This sacramental journey is where we encounter the Lord’s call to holiness, addressed to all Christians”. The second theme was linked to the Missio ad gentes: “The Church’s task is to evangelize and to proclaim the message of salvation to those who do not yet know Jesus Christ…All people have the right to know Jesus and His Gospel… Christians have a corresponding duty to proclaim the Good News”. The third theme concerned those already Baptised, whose lives do not reflect the demands of Baptism. Such people  are found in all continents, especially in the secularized nations: “The Church is particularly concerned that they should encounter Jesus Christ anew, discover the joy of faith and return to religious practice in the community of faithful.”

These three themes frame for us the task of evangelization that lies ahead of us.  While I offer well-deserved congratulations to you, as God’s family, for the spiritual and social achievements already accomplished over the course of the last century in this area of Uganda, I also wish to exhort you - Clergy, Religious and Lay Faithful - in this Year of Faith to continue to deepen your Christian life through an ever more personal union with Christ in the Eucharist. In this great Sacrament, Jesus, Who is really present, will constantly strengthen you for the future missionary work to be done throughout this beautiful country and beyond. (cf. Apostolic Letter Mane nobiscum Domine, October 7, 2004).  I urge you to encourage and cooperate with those who care for the people afflicted by war, racial discriminations, poverty, HIV/AIDS and other diseases, teaching them to see in those whom they serve the suffering face of Jesus Christ (cf. Mt. 25:40; Africae Munus, n. 140). 

Know that you are not alone in the work of proclaiming the Gospel, either enduring your trials or rejoicing in your successes; for Christ is always with you, just as He promised: “Go, therefore, and make disciples of all nations….. and behold, I am with you always, until the end of the age” (Mt. 28:19-20). Be confident in this reassurance from the Risen One, and never allow yourselves to be intimidated or discouraged by obstacles along the way.  Like the Apostle Paul, the first great missionary, who sought to bring the Gospel to the ends of the earth, “be self-possessed in all circumstances; put up with hardship; perform the work of an evangelist; fulfill your ministry” (2 Tim. 4:5). 

May these wonderful days of celebration inspire each of you to enter more deeply and faithfully into your commitment to the Gospel, arriving at a more profound and intimate communion with the Person of Jesus Christ in Most Holy Eucharist, and to an unwavering perseverance in your mission of evangelization.  Through your commitment to the Good News and your devotion to our Lord in the Eucharist, incredible opportunities await for you to experience the love of God ever more intensely, and to receive the courage and strength necessary to proclaim His love, as you continue to bear witness to Him by what you say and the way you live!

May the Blessing of our Risen Lord be upon this country and those who govern it, both traditional and political leaders. May His Holy Spirit guide you towards the realization of the New Evangelisation. Under the protection and prayers of the Blessed Virgin Mary, our Lady of the Missions and Queen of Evangelization, to whom the Congregation for the Evangelization of Peoples entrusts the Catholic Church in Uganda, may the power of the same Holy Spirit guide you in your Missio ad gentes for the benefit of the Church in Africa and, most especially, for the local Churches here.
I leave you with the words, once again, of our Holy Father: “Get up!... Church in Africa…” - (Nebbi, Gulu, Lira and Arua) - “… because you are being called by the Heavenly Father, Whom your ancestors invoked as Creator, before knowing his merciful closeness revealed in his only begotten Son, Jesus Christ.”  (Homily for the Closing Mass of the Second Special Assembly for Africa of the Synod of Bishops, October 20, 2009).
GOD BLESS YOU ALL!  MUNGU AWABARIKI!
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